
 
Bluff Town Council Special Meeting 

September 30, 2019 
Bluff Community Center at 8:00 a.m. 

190 N 3rd East       P.O. Box 324 
Bluff UT 84512 
435-672-9990 

 
Regular meetings are held every Tuesday at 6:00 p.m. at the Bluff Community Center. 

Requests to be on the agenda may be submitted to Ann Leppanen (ann@townofbluff.org) at 
least 4 days in writing before the meeting. Agendas and minutes are posted at: 

townofbluff.org and audio, in addition, at the Utah Public Notice Website 
 

 Minutes 
Roll Call    Mayor Ann K. Leppanen, Luanne Hook, Brant Murray, Jim Sayers, Linda Sosa 
                  Michael Haviken was also present 
 
The meeting started at 8:01 a.m. 

1. Discussion and Vote on San Juan County Roads Bid to Fill Potholes and Do Shoulder 

Work in and on Class C Roads in Bluff  

2. Discussion and Vote on Hiring Michael Haviken on an 'As Needed' Contract to Work on 

Roads Issues, Including Signage 3.  

 

Leppanen explained that Haviken has been working with numbers and measurements 

and he and Murray have discussed with Benny Musselman options for needed roadwork 

in Bluff. Musselman informed Leppanen that he can bring a crew and has the material 

needed for pothole repair October 1st. Haviken did a survey of potholes earlier in the year 

and counted 17. He and Murray will do a quick survey later today, before the crew gets 

here. Sayers motioned to name Haviken as working on behalf of the Town of Bluff with 

the County and UDOT for the duration of this project, projected at one day. Sosa 

seconded and Leppanen, Hook, Sayers, Murray, and Sosa voted in favor. Haviken 

reported the price we were given earlier in the year was less that $3,000 and the current 

price is about $6,000 but it is for more materials. The actual bill will cover the time and 

materials used.  Sayers mentioned concern about the need for bike lanes and shoulder 



repairs for bike safety. He will address these in our January meeting about pedestrian 

issues. He is willing to talk to Musselman about this issue because Musselman may have 

a road improvement project coming up. Because road materials are only available until 

mid-October, Leppanen suggested letting Jared Beard, UDOT District 4 engineer,  know 

that it could affect his turn lane. After discussion Murray motioned to use up to $32,000 for 

road repairs for this year. This includes potholes, grading, shoulder work, and chip and 

seal. Sayers seconded and Leppanen, Hook, Sayers, Murray, and Sosa voted in favor.  

Adjourned at 8:48 a.m. 

Linda Sosa Recording Officer 
 
 


